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The meeting was called to order at 3.35 p.m. 

REQUEST EOR A HEARING (A/C.4/40/4/Add.3) 

l. The CHAIRMAN said that he would take it~ if he heard no objection, that the 
Committee wished to grant the request for a hearing relating to the question of 
Western sanara, contained in document A/C.4/40/4/Add.3. 

2. It was so decided. 

AGENDA ITEM 110: ACTIVITIES OF FOREIGN ECONOMIC AND OTHER INTERESTS WHICH ARE 
. IMPEDING THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE DECLARATION ON THE GRANTING OF INDEPENDENCE TO 

COLONIAL COUNTRIES AND PEOPLES IN NAMIBIA AND IN ALL OTHER TERRITORIES UNDER 
COLONIAL DOMINATION AND EFFORTS TO ELIMINATE COLONIALISM, APARTHEID AND RACIAL 
DISCRIMINATION IN SOUTHERN AFRICA: REPORT OF THE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON THE 
SITUATION WITH REGARD TO THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE DECLARATION ON THE GRANTING OF 
INDEPENDENCE TO COLONIAL COUNTRIES AND PEOPLES (continued) (A/40/23 (Part IV): 
A/AC.l09/803, 805, 810-812, 815, 817, 819, 825, 826 and 829) 

3. Mr. YUSUFI (Afghanistan) said it was regrettable that, 25 years after the 
adoption of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries 
and Peoples, there were still some countries and peoples suffering under colonial 
oppression. The colonial Powers were using not only military but also economic and 
political means to suppress the aspirations of colonial peoples to national 
liberation and increase their dependency in virtually all sectors. Transnational 
corporations, taking advantage of the strategic imperialist position in the 
colonial Territories, had been exploiting and depleting their rich natural 
resources and cheap labour force, without any regard to the interests of the 
people. Thus, the Territories had been turned into small military bastions of 
imperialist aggression or a source of raw materials for capitalist industries. 
Such policies had totally destroyed the traditional, economic, social and cultural 
infrastructure in the colonies and acted as a barrier to their overall development. 

4. It was the responsibility of all independent countries, particularly the newly 
liberated ones, to stand in steadfast solidarity with the peoples of colonial 
Territories in their struggle for emancipation from colonial bondage and for 
national independence. That effort was inseparably linked with the overall 
struggle for international peace, security and co-operation. It was deplorable 
that imperialist and colonialist Powers had, in total disregard of the scores of 
General Assembly and Security Council resolutions pertaining to the abolition of 
colonialism, and in violation of the United Nations Charter, intransigently 
continued their illegal hold on the Territories. 

5. The Prime example of colonial oppression was the continued illegal occupation 
of Namibia by South Africa. The racist regime had bolstered its occupation and 
exploitation of the Territory by stationing large armed contingents there and by 
issuing licences to countless corporations from the United States, the United 
Kingdom, the Federal Republic of Germany and other capitalist countries to exploit 
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its riches, thus forcing the overwhelming majority of Namibians to live in misery. 
South African military expenditures now amounted to $3 billion annually and, as 
part of its militaristic drive, South Africa was pursuing its nuclear ambitions 
with the co-operation of certain Western countries and Israel. Namibia was also 
being used as a springboard for aggression against independent neighbouring States, 
particularly Angola. 

6. Only the total independence of Namibia could put an end to the current 
deplorable situation there; and only the abolition of the reprehensible apartheid 
system within South Africa would liberate the South African people and terminate 
the aggression against neighbouring countries. Atghanistan ·expressed its 
solidarity with the South West Africa People's Organization. (SWAPO) and the African 
National Congress (ANC) , the authentic national liberation movements of Namibia and 
South Africa, as well as with the front-line African States. 

7. His remarks regarding Namibia could be applicable in one way or another to 
colonial Territories such as Guam, Micronesia, Puerto Rico, the Cayman Islands~ · 
Montserrat, Diego Garcia, East Timor, Western Sahara, the Malvinas Islands, the 
Malagasy Islands, Mayotte, New Caledonia and others. The international community 
had a special responsibility to assist colonial peoples to achieve their national 
independence while at the same time strengthening international peace and security, 
which was threatened by the military presence of imperialist Powers in virtually 
all colonial Territories. 

B. Mr. DEYHIM (Islamic Republic of Iran) observed that a few delegations had in 
the course of the debate defended the economic and military activities in colonial 
Territories on the grounds that they favoured local employment and productivity. 
Under those same pretexts, those delegations had refrained from participating in 
the preparations for the Public Hearings on the Activities of Transnational 
COrporations in South Africa and Namibia, just as the transnational corporations 
operating in South Africa had themselves declined to attend the Hearings. 

9. On the other hand, the great majority of Member States, which had generally 
known domination and exploitation, had put forward much evidence in the course of 
the debate of how colonial Powers had been exploiting the cheap labour force and 
depleting the natural resources of the Non-Self-Governing Territories. 

10. The general concern of the United Nations over foreign economic interests in 
Namibia was nothing new. The Committee had at its disposal an abundance of 
documents, reports, resolutions and decisions which, over the decades, had strongly 
condemned the activities of foreign economic interests in the colonial Territories 
and their support for the racist South African regime, in the form notably of 
armaments, oil and nuclear technology. 

11. Although the representative of the United States had declared the previous 
year in the Committee that his Government was actively involved in the process of 
encouraging the independence of Namibia as a member of the Contact Group, such 
active involvement of a Government, honoured by President Botha as South Africa's 
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only dependable ally had not removed one vestige of colonialism in Namibia and had 
only led to the establishment of a spurious interim Government and a state of 
emergency resulting in hundreds of deaths and thousands of unlawful arrests. 

12. The United States representative had also claimed that those advocating 
isolation of South Africa, and disinvestment would only increase the suffering of 
the South Africans and would not produce any constructive change. With a view to 
legitimizing the ruthless plunder by transnational corporations, the same 
representative had in the past tried to compare the situation in South Africa with 
the large infusion of foreign capital which had created the prosperity of Japan and 
the United States. One must ask, however, whether the foreign investment in the 
latter two countries had involved the repatriation of huge profits, whether the 
mineral and strategic resources of the United States had been depleted and 
stockpiled elsewhere. Similarly, with regard to the alleged prosperity in Namibia 
and South Africa, one must also ask who were the beneficiaries of the huge profits 
amassed by the transnational corporations and of the immense mineral wealth in 
Namibia, and who was responsible for the great disparity between black and white 
per capita income - the poor Namibians and the black majority in South Africa, or 
the illegal occupiers and rich colonizers? 

13. One of the most destructive roles of the transnational corporations was to act 
as replacements for the government-to-government channels of arms sales and 
transfers of military technology and know-how to South Africa, thus allowing the 
colonial Powers to assert that they had no authority to intervene in what were 
private operations. 

14. Colonial Powers tailored their administration of the dependent Territories 
under their control to serve their own economic, political and strategic needs. 
Such practices by South Africa in Namibia were well documented. The United Kingdom 
had also done the same in a Territory like Bermuda, and the United Kingdom 
representative had justified his Government's policy by asserting that it applied 
the same development criteria to Non-Self-Governing Territories as it did to its 
own economy. That assumed, of course, that the requirements of the two economies 
were the same, that the activities of transnational corporations in the colonial 
Territories were controlled by the administering Power, and that the colonial Power 
did not invariably act out of self-interest and the profit motive, with no regard 
for the indigenous culture and traditions. 

15. His country strongly condemned the activities of the foreign economic 
interests, which were tools of the colonial Powers and enriched themselves by 
plundering the resources belonging to the indigenous populations. The reasons 
underlying colonialism had not changed over the past four centuries. The claim 
that the indigenous people did not object to the conducting of nuclear tests and 
that the stationing of weapons of mass destruction was in their interest was 
ludicrous. The military bases in the colonial Territories were instruments of 
imperialist domination and, therefore, should be removed. 
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16. Mr. PAPAJORGJI (Albania) said that the imperialist Powers continued their 
domination and exploitation of dependent Territories by imposing different types of 
colonial "status" and maintaining strategic military bases in those Territories. 
The racist regime of Pretoria was able to defy obstinately the international 
community because it enjoyed the all-round political, economic and military support 
of the United States and other imperialist Powers, which sought to plunder the 
wealth of the African continent. For that reason, they provided South Africa with 
the equipment and technology needed to increase its nuclear capability. 

17. The racist regime of Pretoria, which practised the most brutal forms of racial 
discrimination, was supported by the countries which spoke loudest about human 
rights. The foreign economic interests were merely instruments of neo-colonialist 
exploitation and imperialist intervention. They sought to strengthen their control 
over the economies of the dependent Territories and keep them in a state of 
underdevelopment. 

18. The imperialist Powers, above all the two super-Powers, sought to subjugate 
the peoples of the world through the existing international economic and financial 
system. The expansionist strategy of the imperialist Powers was carried out not 
only by means of weapons, but also with dollars and roubles. The big financial 
institutions, like the World Bank and the International Monetary Fund, were tools 
which the neo-colonialists used to further exploit developing countries, many of 
which were on the brink of bankruptcy. The activities of the transnational 
corporations often led to direct military intervention by the imperialist Powers in 
order to protect their monopolies. 

19. Many countries, particularly small ones, which had long struggled against 
colonialism, now had to defend themselves against neo-colonialist intervention and 
the imperialist rivalry between the United States and the Soviet Union. The 'two 
super-Powers sought to secure new markets and establish their hegemony in different 
strategic regions. The peoples' struggle against neo-colonialism, however, could 
not be halted in spite of the efforts of the imperialist forces to impede that 
process. Developing countries should oppose neo-colonialist intervention and put 
an end to their dependence on the imperialist countries by relying on their own 
material and human resources and co-operating fairly with other countries. 
Experience had shown the Albanian people that there could be no political 
independence without an independent, .well developed national economy. His 
Government had never allowed any foreign economic interest to conduct operations in 
Albania. For that reason, his country had remained a truly independent country, 
both politically and economically. Albania would always condemn the 
neo-colonialist practices of the imperialist Powers, particularly the two 
super-Powers, and their hegemonist policies. 

20. Mr. AL-SUDANI (Iraq) said that there still remained a number of Territories 
and countries that enjoyed all the attributes of sovereignty and independence but 
which nevertheless remained subject to colonialist plunder. Those Territories 
remained under colonial domination because of the activities of the foreign 
economic and military interests which were plundering their resources and keeping 
their inhabitants in a state of misery and· enslavement. 
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21. The most important such Territory was Namibia, one of the richest countries in 
the world and one endowed with abundant mineral deposits and enormous potential for 
agriculture and fisheries. It was those resources, together with the cheap and 
plentiful labour, that had attracted the foreign monopolistic corporations and had 
brought about the alliance between the racist regime occupying the Territory and 
those that assisted it in implementing a mutually beneficial policy. That alliance 
had impelled the Pretoria regime to defy the resolutions of the United Nations and 
its appeals for a halt to the plunder and exploitation of Namibia's resources. 

22. Occasional timid protests from those that lent practical assistance to the 
plunder of Namibia would have no effect and would not prevent the Pretoria regime 
from continuing to implement its hateful policy. That regime had tied its economy 
to that of Namibia, in spite of its claims that the presence of the foreign 
corporations there was for the good ot the indigenous inhabitants. The peoples of 
Namibia and the other colonial Territories would certainly never call on the 
foreign corporations for help. 

23. The report of the United Nations Council for Namibia to the General Assembly 
at its thirty-ninth session (A/39/24) had stated that the size of the South African 
force in Namibia was generally estimated at 100,000 (para. 200). That figure 
itself pointed to the importance of the resources of the Territory. Accordingly, 
the decision of the Council to institute legal proceedings against corporations 
exploiting Namibia's resources in violation of Decree No. 1 deserved full support. 
Its implementation would guarantee the preservation of the remaining resources for 
the Namibian people following independence. 

24. His delegation supported the heroic struggle of the Namibian people under the 
leadership of SWAPO, its sole and authentic representative, and supported all the 
relevant resolutions of the Special Committee on decolonization, the Fourth 
Committee, the Movement of Non-Aligned countries and the Organization of the 
Islamic Conference. 

25. His country condemned all forms of support and assistance to the Pretoria 
regime and particularly the collaboration between it and the Zionist entity in the 
political, economic, military and nuclear fields. 

26. His delegation wished to call attention to the appearance of the special 
report of the Special Committee against Apartheid on recent developments concerning 
relations between Israel and South Africa (A/40/22/Add.2-S/17562/Add.2), which had 
been issued after many delegations had already made their statements in the 
Committee under agenda item 110. 

27. The leaders of the Zionist entity had recently stated that they were against 
the policy of apartheid. If indeed they condemned that policy, then it was to be 
wondered what extremes their close and extensive collaboration with the South 
African regime would reach if they did not condemn it. 
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 28. His country condemned the activities of foreign interests and military 
activities in the Non-Self-Governing Territories and considered them to be a major 
obstacle to the full implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of 
Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples. Continued support of the Pretoria 
regime gave it a material and politicalpretext for its continued occupation of 
Namibia. His delegation hoped to see Namibia take its place as the one hundred and 
sixtieth member of the United Nations and wished success to SWAPO, its sole and 
authentic representative, in its struggle for independence. 

29. Mr. AL-KAITOOB (United Arab Emirates) said that, although the General Assembly 
had long ago terminated South Africa's Mandate over Namibia and placed it under the 
direct responsibility of the United Nations, the Territory and certain adjoining 
areas remaineg under military occupation. 

30. The racist South African Govern~ent persisted in using military force to 
suppress national resistance in Namibia and to threaten the stability and security 
of the neighbouring States in order to strengthen its domination and hegemony. 
Compulsory military service for Namibians still remained in force, even though it 
had caused a great many young people to prefer life in exile. 

31. The efforts of the Security Council and the General Assembly to restrain the 
growth of the South African military machine had been in vain. In its resolution 
418 (1977) the Security Council had decided that all States should cease any 
provision to South Africa of arms and related materiel and had called upon all 
States to review all existing contractual arrangements with and licenses granted to 
South Africa relating to the manufacture and maintenance of arms, ammunition of all 
types and military equipment and v~hicles. It had further decided that all States 
should refrain from any co-operation with South Africa in the manufacture an~ 
development of nuclear weapons. 

32. South Africa nevertheless continued its military buildup in Namibia and 
continued to impose compulsory military service on Namibians and to use mercenaries 
to suppress the Namibian people and to carry out.its military attacks against 
independent African States. The size of the South African force in Namibia was 
estimated at 100,000 and the actual number increased considerably during 
hostilities against the neighbouring States. 

33. In order to protect its own apartheid regime and retain its military control 
of Namibia, South Africa had continued to increase its military spending. 
According to its 1984 budget, military spending for that year was to be increased 
by 24.1 per cent. That increase would bring military spending to the equivalent of 
$US 3 billion. Police spending had also gone up by 44 per cent to £437 million and 
secret services by 25 per cent to a total of £46 million. Certain States and 
international institutions had assisted South Africa in meeting its rising military 
expenditures and strengthening its military capability. 

34. There was total collaboration between the racist regime in South Africa and 
the racist regime in occupied Palestine. They were ideologically related, both 
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believing in apartheid and racial discrimination and applying their beliefs to the 
African and Arab peoples. Both regimes were founded on the support of the 
colonialist States to which the large monopolistic corporations belonged. 

35. The South African Government carried out murderous and repressive operations 
against black nationalists in their own country and against Lesotho, Angola, 
Botswana and other neighboring African states. Likewise, the Zionist State in 
Palestine was guilty of aggression against the Palestinian people and of armed 
hostilities against the Syrian Arab Republic, Lebanon, Jordan, Egypt and Iraq. 
Just as Zionist forces had been able to reach as far as Tunisia, the South African 
forces had committed aggression against the sovereignty of the Seychelles. States 
as small as Israel and South Africa would not have been able to carry out such 
attacks without the support of certain super-Powers which, at the same time, set 
themselves up as protectors of peace and freedom and defenders of human rights. 

36. Studies recently published in Western Europe indicated that collaboration 
between Pretoria and Tel Aviv in the fields of conventional and nuclear armaments 
was rapidly expanding. The racist regimes were collaborating in the manufacture of 
tanks, warships and submarines and most of the advanced weapons produced by 
Armscor, the South African Government corporation, were of Israeli design. Israel 
was supplying South Africa with the most up-to-date electronic equipment for use in 
war planes. 

37. South Africa had a considerable nuclear infrastructure and maintained close 
relations with Israeli nuclear institutions, with which it exchanged information. 
It also provided Israel with uranium of Namibian origin. 

38. In its resolution 39/50 A, the General Assembly had condemned the continuing 
military and nuclear collaboration on the part of certain Western States and Israel 
with the racist regime of South Africa, in violation of the arms embargo imposed 
against South Africa under Security Council resolution 418 (1977). It had declared 
that such collaboration encouraged the Pretoria regime in its defiance of the 
international community and obstructed efforts to eliminate apartheid and bring 
South Africa's illegal occupation of Namibia to an end and called for immediate 
cessation of such collaboration. 

39. Mr. KUTENDAKANA (Zaire) said that South Africa, with the support of certain 
Powers and their transnational corporations, continued to dety the will of the 
international community by refusing to implement General Assembly resolution 
1514 (XV) and Security Council resolution 435 (1978). The Pretoria regime could 
not carry out its policies without the strong support of the transnational 
corporations, which made enormous profits in Namibia. Those corporations were 
accomplices in the crimes committed by the apartheid regime in southern Africa and 
Namibia. The activities of the transnational corporations further encouraged the 
apartheid regime to strengthen its military power, particularly in the nuclear 
field. 
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40. His delegation strongly condemned the activities of the transnational 
corporations in South Africa and Namibia, which strengthened the apartheid regime 
and prolonged the illegal occupation of Namibia. He called upon the international 
community, particularly those countries which supported South Africa, to take steps 
to put an end to apartheid and the illegal occupation of Namibia in accordance with 
the relevant United Nations resolutions. The policy of apartheid and South 
Africa's continued aggression against neighbouring States constituted a grave 
threat to peace and security in the region. 

41. Zaire condemned the policy of establishing military bases in the 
Non-Self-Governing Territories and the activities of the transnational 
corporations, which exploited the natural resources of those Territories. The· 
United Nations should take all necessary steps to force South Africa and the 
administering Powers of the Non-Self-Governing Territories to recognize the 
legitimate aspirations of colonial peoples to independence. 

42. Mr. SILIADIN (Togo) said that foreign domination and colonialism had been 
resisted in all ages. The aberrant nature of the present situation arose from the 
fact that the foreign economic and other interests impeding the application of the 
Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples in 
Namibia belonged to States that proclaimed their democracy and their respect for 
human dignity and individual and collective freedoms. Despite the many appeals 
made by the United Nations in the 40 years of its existence, including those 
contained in the Charter and the Declaration on decolonization, a number of Member 
States continued to pursue objectives in Namibia that were contrary to the right of 
peoples to self-determination. 

43. The international community should not let a few successes on the 
decolonization front divert its attention from the extremely grave situation in 
Namibia, and its illegal occupation by South Africa, which persisted in its refusal 
to abide by the rules of conduct set. by the international community and was to an 
ever increasing extent plundering the natural resources of that Territory with the 
support of transnational corporations. That concert of interest was the major 
obstacle to application of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to 
Colonial Countries and Peoples in Namibia. 

44. Togo deplored the continuance of colonial domination ·. in any form, but 
especially the system of apartheid and racial discrimination established as a 
system of government by the South African regime and supported by the transnational 
corporations operating in that part of Africa. Those foreign interests were 
accelerating their pillage of the natural resources of Namibia in consciousness of 
the fact that they would sooner or later have to leave the Territory. Togo knew 
from experience what such economic destruction represented and therefore endorsed 
all the action the international community had decided to take against such 
companies. The United Nations had an important role to play in appealing to its 
Member States to resolve the Namibian problem. 
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45. Mr. KONTOU (Chad) said that vestiges of colonialism continued to exist because 
of the activities of the foreign economic interests which plundered the resources 
of the colonial Territories. Those activities seriously impeded the process of 
decolonization. In Namibia, the transnational corporations carried out activities 
in all sectors of the economy and colluded with South Africa in the systematic 
plundering of that Territory's natural resources in defiance of Decree No. 1 of the 
United Nations COuncil for Nambia and Security Council resolution 435 (1978). 

46. On the twenty-fifth anniversary of the Declaration on the Granting of 
Independence to Colonial Countries and Peoples, the international community should 
renew its commitment to the task of bringing about the independence of the peoples 
of Namibia and South Africa. Namibia and South. Africa had been transformed into 
vast military bases in order to exploit the indigenous peoples and carry out acts 
of aggression against neighbouring countries. 

47. Chad, which had achieved independence in 1960, was the victim of continued 
aggression by Libya, which pursued an expansionist policy and practised State 
terrorism. In violation of the principles set forth in the Charter of the United 
Nations, Libya continued to occupy the northern half of the territory of Chad and 
impose its colonial domination on the indigenous inhabitants. He called upon Libya 
to withdraw its forces from Chad so that his Government could carry out fully its 
programme of national reconstruction and development. 

48. Mr. GARVALOV (Bulgaria) said that one of the fundamental reasons for the 
continuing existence of colonialism was the exploitation by foreign economic and 
other interests of the natural and human resources of colonial and 
Non-Self-Governing Territories. Those activities had been condemned for over 
20 years by the international community, as evidenced by many United Nations 
documents. The colonial Powers, however, had failed to heed those injunctions in 
order to protect their so-called "strategic", economic and other interests, and 
their attempts to explain why such ruthless exploitation still existed were aimed 
solely at diverting attention from the process of decolonization. 

49. As was plain from the documents prepared by the secretariat, the ruthless 
plunder of colonial Territories continued unabated despite all efforts by the 
United Nations to bring about speedy and unconditional decolonization. That was 
particularly evident in the case of Namibia, where, despite the manifest desire of 
the overwhelming majority of Member States and the repeated calls of the General 
Assembly and its various organs, the United States and the United Kingdom were 
still providing political, moral, financial, economic and military support for the 
racist regime of Pretoria. . 

50. There were several reasons why Namibia was so attractive to foreign economic 
and other interests and still remained a colony despite the enormous efforts 
expended to bring about its independence. The first was the development by South 
Africa, with the protection and assistance of its Western allies, of a highly 
industrialized and militarized State machine, governed by racist laws and the 
oppressive institutionalized system of apartheid and pursuing a policy of State 
terrorism at home and abroad. The second was the mounting profits from the 
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ruthless pillage of the natural and other resources of Namibia under the protection 
and guarantee of its South African occupiers, who had deliberately and 
systematically turned the African population of Namibia into a captive labour force 
in order to ensure an adequate supply of cheap labour and high profits for the 
white economy. The third was the military and strategic plans of Pretoria's main 
allies for the region, since South Africa continued to be an important link in the 
schemes of those pursu~ng the policy of constructive engagement. 

51. The economic, financial, military and strategic interests of the colonialist 
~wers were again the main cause of the continuing colonial status of 
Non-Self-Governing Territories elsewhere in the world. Those Powers had failed to 
take the measures requested by the Charter and the Declaration on decolonization to 
enable the peoples of those territories to exercise their inalienable right to 
self-determination freely and without interference. In that connection, Bulgaria 
wished to express its appreciation of the work of the Committee of 24 and its 
efforts at overcoming the obstacles to the decolonization process. 

52. Document A/AC.l09/822 reflected the concern which the representatives of the 
non-governmental organizations participating in the Seminar in Havana had expressed 
with regard to the activities of foreign economic and other interests exploiting 
the natural and human resources of colonial Territories. An addendum to that 
document contained the Declaration by the non-governmental organizations of eminent 
personalities participating in the Seminar, p~ragraphs 2 and 10 of which were of 
particular relevance to the Committee's discussion. 

53. Today, the Committee faced th~ emergence of neo-colonialist strategies, as was 
the case in Micronesia. Bulgaria considered that such activities in all colonial 
Territories should be discontined forthwith. 

54. Mr. OEYHIM (Islamic Republic of Iran), speaking in exercise of his right of 
reply, said the Islamic Republic of Iran strictly adhered to the oil embargo 
imposed against the Pretoria regime. All sales agreements for oil entered into 
since the Islamic Revolution in Iran, required a commitment from purchasers not to 
export Iranian oil to South Africa or any other country to which Iran had embargoed 
oil exports. Any violation would lead to suspension of the agreement and ban the 
violator from future oil deals. Purchasers were obliged to unload their cargo in 
agreed ports of destination and forward the unloading certificates to the National 
Iranian Oil Company. 

55. The Zionist regime's baseless allegation was thus an attempt to divert 
attention from its close collaboration with South Africa, which was aimed at 
exploiting the raw materials of Namibia and South Africa, taking advantage of the 
cheap labour there and enhancing the South African military machine directed 
against neighbouring peoples and countries. That increasing military, political, 

 economic and other collaboration had been highlighted by the extraordinary meeting 
of the Co-ordinating Bureau of the Non-Aligned Movement in April 1982 and condemned 

 
by various United Nations bodies and instruments, in particular by resolution 
36/172. 

 / ... 
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(Mr. Deyhim, Islamic Republic of Iran) 

56. Examples of collaboration between the racist regime of South Africa and the 
Zionist entity in violation of the arms embargo, included a secret visit by the 
Israeli Minister of Defence to the northern borders of Namibia, and the supply by 
Israel of missiles, other arms, naval vessels and aircraft to South Africa, as 
reported in the Zionist, South African and British press. The close links between 
the two regimes in the nuclear field was a well-established fact and they had, with 
the assistance of some other countries, tested a nuclear device in 1979. South 
Africa received nuclear expertise and in return supplied Israel with uranium from 
Namibia. Both regimes had, as reflected in document A/AC.l31/179, established an 
interministerial committee, as a result of which a number of patents for devices 
with military potential had been awarded by the South African Patent Office. 

57. Mr. CHACON (United States of America), speaking in exercise of the right of 
reply, said that the Soviet representative had denounced colonialism in words but· 
what mattered was conduct. The only colonial empire to survive World War II was 
the Soviet one, which dominated contiguous areas such as Eastern Europe, which it 
subjected to a one-party dictatorship. The Soviet empire was especially oppressive 
because it was maintained by the stationing of troops and the imposition of an 
alien system. The Soviet occupation of Afghanistan had been condemned by the world 
community. 

58. Mr. OLEANDROV (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics), speaking on a point of 
order, said that the remarks of the United States representative had nothing to do 
with the agenda item under consideration and were merely an attempt to divert the 
committee's attention from United States collaboration with South Africa. 

59. Mr. CHACON (United States of America) said that he had simply been discussing 
the general character of colonialism. To continue, he said that the Soviet Union 
was using cold-war tactics with its references to anti-colonialism and could 
persuade only those who had no choice but to believe. He recalled the facts cited 
by the United Kingdom representative at the previous meeting concerning the 
depletion of fish stocks in Namibia. 

60. Mr. OLEANDROV (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics), speaking in exercise of 
the right of reply, said that he would answer the United States propaganda outburst 
in due course, with his own observerations on United States military ties to South 
Africa. As for the arguments advanced by the United Kingdom representative at the 
previous meeting, he said that they were merely an attempt to draw attention from 
the problem of decolonization by giving a distorted picture of the fishing 
operations of the Soviet Union and certain Eastern European countries in the 
south-east Atlantic. The fact was that fishing in that region was regulated by an 
international convention which established catch quotas to prevent depletion of 
fish stocks. The Soviet Union and the other socialist countries had not exceeded 
those quotas and their regulated activity in the region, unlike the unregulated 
activity of others, did not impede decolonization in Namibia or anywhere else. The 
United Kingdom representative would do better to urge his own country to stop 
sabotaging sanctions against South Africa, to disinvest in that country and to 
refrain from vetoing resolutions calling for mandatory sanctions, in order to 
assist Namibia's struggle for liberation under the leadership of SWAPO, its sole 
legitimate representative. 

/ ... 
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61. Mr. JOFFE (Israel), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, drew attention 
to a letter dated 3 July 1985 from the Permanent Representative of the Islamic 
Republic of Iran to the United Nations addressed to the Secretary-General 
(A/40/455), describing Iraqi arms purchases from South Africa in violation of the 
relevant Security Council resolutions. Recent reports also showed that the United 
Arab Emirates had shipped 285 tons of crude oil directly to South Africa in 
November 1984 and another 285 tons as recently as January 1985. 

62. Mr. MORTIMER (United Kingdom), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, 
said he was sorry that the Soviet representative dismissed his facts as propaganda, 
but stressed that he had been quoting a United Nations agency, FAO, rather than his 
own Government, and that he had ·requested a frank, open and depoliticized 
discussion of the depletion of the fish stocks of Namibia because he wished to 
protect the valuable resources of a dependent Territory. A rereading of his 
statement would show that he had not ignored other matters. The Soviet 
representative was avoiding the issues he had raised and members of the COmmittee 
had expressed concern over the exhaustion of Namibia's fish stocks and would be 
grateful if the Soviet Union stopped depleting them. 

63. Mr. AL-SUDANI (Iraq), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, said that 
the representative of the Zionist entity knew as well as everyone else that his 
country had responded to the allegations in document A/40/455 in a Security Council 
document. The fact was that his country had no direct or indirect military or 
other relations with South Africa. 

64. Mr. AL-KAITOOB (United Arab Emirates), said that he would defer his right of 
reply to the representative of the Zionist entity and refute the lies directed 
against his country at a later time. 

65. Mr. CHACON (United States of America) said that it was typical of the Soviet 
representative to object to his brief description of Soviet colonialism. He had 
not interrupted the Soviet representative's remarks about Western colonialism, 
which had nothing to do wit~ the agenda item under consideration, and requested the 
same courtesy from him. He would speak of his country's policy towards South 
Africa at a future meeting but stressed that its arms embargo predated that of the 
United Nations by 16 years and was being scrupulously enforced. 

66. Mr. OLEANDROV (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics) said that the 
representatives of the United Kingdom and the United States claimed that their ties 
to South Africa benefited the peoples of southern Africa. At the previous meeting 
the United Kingdom representative had even said that those ties provided work for 
the Namibian people and had tried to depict them as a source of happiness and 
prosperity. Those representatives did not like the expression "economic 
colonization", but they did not mention the fact that 60 per cent of the gross 
national product of Namibia was exported; but that was indeed colonial exploitation 
and it persisted because of the protection given to the racist regime of Pretoria. 

/ ... 
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67. Mr. MORTIMER (United Kingdom) recalled that at the previous meeting he had 
quoted FAO sources to the effect that the fish stocks of Namibia were being 
depleted without benefit to the Namibian people and that the Soviet Union and 
Poland stood at the top of FAO's list, not the United Kingdom's list, of 
offenders. 

ORGANIZATION OF WORK 

68. The CHAIRMAN suggested that, in modification of the provisional timetable 
(A/C.4/40/L.l) adopted at the second meeting on 23 September, the Committe should 
conclude consideration of item 110 and, time permitting, take action on the draft 
proposals contained in the report of the Special Committee (A/40/23 (Part IV)), on 
29 October, and begin the general debate on the remaining items on its agenda 
(items 18, 109, 111, 112 and 113) on 30 October. 

69. It was so decided. 

The meeting rose at 6 p.m. 




